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Genco had trouble fitting the joining piece between the bimini and the dodger.  They went back to the shop three times.  The installation was finally completed Thursday (Aug. 15) around 18:00.  But it was well worth the wait.  It is a top-notch job; excellent materials and workmanship.  We feel we got our money's worth.  Genco's installations are the best we've seen.

As for our stay in Toronto, it was too hot and humid to do anything.  On the plus side, we didn't have to spend a penny on docking, as there were ample free safe anchorages within Toronto's Islands.  To boot, we could replenish our water supply from a faucet in a nearby park.  The only things we visited, apart from the two trips to Loblaws, were the music garden and an artists' studio for professional glassblowing, ceramics, and metal jewelry.  Ron dragged Deb away from the store selling the artwork before she could be tempted by the hand-blown glassware.

That night we retired around 21:30, so we could get an early start on the trip back to Kingston.  At dusk a young fellow by the name of James returned to his anchorage in the pond just next to ours.  We'd seen his boat anchored next to shore when we arrived the week before.  Ron struck up a conversation with him, and was invited over to pick up two great books he wanted to give away (one on crossing the Atlantic and one about voyaging on a small income).  He's from England, having lived in Ontario on a small sailboat for the last seven years (including our winters).  His boat is a steel-hulled 27-ft. sloop purchased recently as a "fixer upper".  Unfortunately, after grinding away some rust in the hull, he discovered that the hull was rusted through.  Since it would cost far too much to repair it, he is selling it as is.  Hence the reason he was getting rid of the books.  His dream of crossing the Atlantic is shattered.

We got out of bed at 06:00 Friday morning (Aug. 16).  Deb made a big pot of rice and beans to eat during the day, as it was supposed to be a very long bumpy ride.  But we didn't actually get underway until 09:45.  To our good fortune, Ron spent about an hour talking some more to James.  He sold us his 18-pound Danforth anchor (which miraculously fits in our small anchor well) for $20 and gave Ron another book about getting the most from 12-volt power sources and some expired flares to keep as extras (I'll have to test some out first in case their duds.)  So now we have three anchors, forty feet of chain, and four hundred feet of anchor rode.  How serendipitous, and "Celestine Prophecy'ish.  What's more, James's last name is Cottle, just the fist letter different from the spelling of Deb's last name.

Our progress Friday was very disappointing.  Upon exiting Toronto harbour around 10:30, we put up the Genoa 1 and full main and went out for about an hour and a half, bringing us off shore by about five miles, so we could begin a good tack towards Oshawa.  But when we saw the thunder heads and heard the rumbling, we dropped the Genoa, just in case.  Well that was good timing, because we got caught on the edge of it with no chance to make shore.  So we rode it out on main sail only.  Although the waves were over six feet, the winds were not too strong.  We were hit with a heavy downpour, but thankfully this was short-lived, only about half an hour (but long enough to leave us soaked through to our underpants).  We were proud of ourselves, having handled and timed the situation well.  Since the small craft thunderstorm warning was still in effect for the whole day, we continued under sailed.  As the old adage goes "Pride cometh before a fall", and we subsequently ran into "dinghy towing" problems again.  Up until then we'd been towing the dinghy with the oars locked down in their fittings.  But we guess the dinghy had been tossed about too strongly, and twice an oar came unfastened and dragged in the water.  We were lucky not to lose them.  Both times Ron had to go into irons so Deb could haul the dinghy along side and hang overboard to clip the oar back in place.  When it happened a third time, we took them off altogether and are now stowing them in the cockpit locker.  Around 15:00, when we saw how little progress had been made and the area spotted with dark clouds, we decided to call it quits and head for shore.  Although a little green around the gills by then, we think the only thing that saved Deb from all-out seasickness was the Gravol tablet she took every four hours.  We anchored in Frenchman's Bay at 17:50.  Great safe spot for the night.

We set off Saturday around 09:00 with very light winds.  Too light, in fact, so at 11:50 we dropped the sails and went the rest of the way under motor-power.  We moored on the wall in Port Hope Marina at 19:15, having motor sailed the last 1.5 hours.  Ron skillfully maneuvered the tight entrance way in a surge, but just outside the markers to avoid hitting the wall.  We later found out that we should have stayed between the wall and the markers, and we probably just squeaked by with our 3 foot 10 inch draft.  In fact, heavy silting has led to a few larger sailboats getting stuck in the entrance to the harbor (one right before our eyes this morning).  We took a walk into town, and went to Jim's Pizzeria (the only restaurant we could find open at 21:00, imagine!).  After three consecutive meals, Deb couldn't face another meal of Friday's rice and beans.  We were so hungry, we ate one and a half medium pizzas and Ron gulped down two well-deserved "Sleeman's Honey Brown Lagers" (bringing back the last half of pizza for today's lunch).

We awoke this morning (Sunday, Aug. 18) to what at first seemed a perfect day.  But Deb took a walk out to the harbour entrance because she didn't like how the air felt, and there was a small craft wind advisory for Lake Ontario.  She didn't like how the waves were breaking in the narrow entrance (why take a chance on damaging the boat).  Also, despite the Salmon Derby and big prize money, some of the anglers were returning because at 09:00 the waves were already 7 feet.  Although the winds at the harbor entrance were only about 10 knots, Deb just didn't want to set out today, call it woman's intuition.  This seems to have been the right choice though.  We spoke with two crews at the adjacent marina (sailing larger boats than ours), and they came back because the waves at 11:00 were already over seven feet and the winds could get up to 25 knots.  "Certainly not a day for people prone to seasickness."

So we've put up the cockpit enclosure and will lounge about, read, do some EMails, and see what tomorrow brings.  Our next port of call is Brighton.

Deb & Ron

